NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Library, Narberth, on Tuesday 3rd July 2018.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
E. Rogers, C Walters, R Barnes, G Meredydd, D Norcross, 


M Platt, R Platt, S Rees, D Rigby, Mrs C Harrison and 


Mr Barry Cooke. 
35/18
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)
Apologies were received from Cllr D Harding, Cllr L Lloyd, Cllr L Tucker-Jones and County Cllr V Dennis.   
36/18
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

Nothing known at this stage.
37/18
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 3)

The minutes of the Meeting held on the 5th June 2018 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Rees, seconded by Cllr Norcross and agreed by the full Council.

38/18
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)

a)
EDF.  The Clerk reported that the meter at the Castle has been de-energised and that she has received credit notes for the last three invoices she was sent.
b)
Welcome to Narberth signage.  The Clerk stated that Cllr Harding had met with

a sign writer and that they had come up with a basic idea which the sign writer is going to work on.  The estimated cost for this will be around £1,000, but will last for 100 years plus.  The Clerk stated that there is no budget for this so may be worth precepting for the next financial year if the Council wish to go ahead with the sign.

c)
Litter bins.  The Clerk reported on the email she had received from the Rugby Club about the bins.  Cllr Meredydd agreed to speak to them about this.  

d)
Churchyard.  The Clerk stated that she has not met with FONCY yet as she has been informed Yve is in France. 
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e)
Castle.  The Clerk had received an email from a lady complaining about the graffiti which had been written on the Castle.  Cllr Harding had washed this off following the last meeting and the Clerk had confirmed that this has not recurred. 

f)
Enhancing Pembrokeshire Grant.  The Clerk stated that she had managed to get hold of the handouts from the meeting to discuss the Grant and had forwarded them to all Councillors.   

  
39/18
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 5)

There was nothing to report in their absence.
40/18
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)

a) 
Castle.  The Clerk stated that the Contractor has quoted a total of £180 to cut back the brambles and Ash trees etc., that are encroaching on the pathway on the right hand side of the turret.  Cllr Norcross stated that this area is completely overgrown and looks a mess.




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Contractor should carry out this extra work.   Proposed by Cllr Rees, seconded by Cllr Meredydd and agreed by full Council.
b)
Electoral Arrangements of the County of Pembrokeshire.  The Clerk had received a Draft Proposals Report from the Local Democracy and Boundary Commission for Wales.  The only mention of Narberth is in relation to the Ward of Narberth to be renamed Arberth:  Trefol and Narberth:  Urban.  The number of County Councillors is to remain the same viz one for Narberth Rural and one for Narberth Urban. 
c)
Library.  The Clerk had received a copy of an email sent to Cllr Rees regarding the new wall which the neighbours had built directly against the old Library yard which has inadvertently knocked down part of the Library wall.  Cllr Rees stated that she had looked at this and the people in the house behind the Library have taken down the old tin shed and in doing so part of the old wall had collapsed so they built a new wall to mark their boundary.   It was suggested that for safety reasons the old stones from the wall should be placed inside the garage.
d)
Protocol.  The Clerk commented on the need for Protocol when bringing up items at the Council meetings and doing so through the Chair as she had received comments about this not being so and also the rule that Councillors 
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cannot speak on behalf of the Council unless given Plenary Powers to do so in advance.  Councillors can only speak or write as an individual Councillor out of Town Council meetings.
e)
EDF Energy.  The Clerk had received invoices from EDF Energy for the meter at the Castle.  As the Clerk had requested de-energisation of this meter in March, she had contacted EDF and had been informed that the Invoices had been credited out and a bill-stop implemented on the Town Council’s account.
f)
Scottish Power.  The Clerk informed Council that as previously agreed with Council, Scottish Power will be taking over the supply of electricity to the Library from 30th July 2018.

g)
Hywel Dda.  The Clerk reported on an update letter from Simon Hart MP in relation to a letter he had sent to the Chief Executive of  Hywel Dda Health Board with regard to the ‘big NHS Changes’.

h)
MIND.  The Clerk had received a thank you letter from MIND for the Town Council’s donation.

i)
Standing Orders.  The Clerk had forwarded to each Councillor a copy of the new 2018 Standing Orders that replace those issued in 2013 from One Voice Wales.  These Standing Orders have been updated to reflect legislative changes which have occurred since 2013.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Town Council will adopt these Standing Orders.

j)
Public Toilets.  The Clerk had received a complaint from a visitor to the town about the Public Toilets on the Town Moor and the lack of soap and hot water.  The Clerk had contacted the County Council about this and was told to inform the visitor to contact Danfo as they are the contractors who look after this amenity!  The Clerk contacted Danfo who promised to look into this and keep an eye on the unit in future.  There is no hot water facility in the building, but the soap should be replenished when required.  The Clerk had passed this information on to the visitor along with an apology for the inconvenience suffered.

k)
Local Development Plan.  The Clerk had emailed Councillors notice of the Engagement Sessions to be held in County Hall on the 18th July at 2 p.m., and the 24th July at 5.30 p.m.  Councillors wishing to attend are to email their interest by the 13th July 2018.  Cllr Rees has registered her intensions.   
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l)
Northfield Road.  The Clerk had been informed that the road markings at Northfield Road have now been installed.  

m)
One Voice Wales.  The Clerk had received notification of the AGM which is scheduled for Tuesday 10th July 2018.
41/18 PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 7)

a)
18/0204/PA  Narberth Rugby Football Club – Replacement of existing natural surface playing field with 3G artificial multi-sport pitch and associated works comprising re-profiling of ground levels, erection of fencing, provision of spectator canopy over new footpath, re-orientation of existing floodlights, revised means of surface water disposal, creation of informal car parking/storage container area and temporary alteration of internal access route during construction period – No objection.
41.1
Conditionally Approved:

a)
17/1189/LB  Bethesda Chapel, High Street – three storey extension.
42/18
NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)

a)
Angel Inn.  Cllr Rigby referred to the state of the Angel and the desperate need to at least paint the building.  Members were informed that Brains are currently not spending on any Public House they own but,





IT WAS RESOLVED to write to Brains to request that the Building is at least painted in the interim as it is an eyesore on the High Street.

b)
Play Park.  No Dog Signs are required for the Play Park.  Cllr Rees agreed to look for these on the Internet.  

c)
ATM.  Members highlighted the problems with not having an ATM within Narberth High Street and the fact that the only machine at CK Supermarket was out of order most of the time causing chaos in the town as nobody had any cash.  It was agreed to look at Link to see if they would provide an ATM.

d)
Back Lane.  Cllr Meredydd stated that she was pleased to report that Back Lane had finally been cleaned.  
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e)
Community Fridge.  Cllr Meredydd informed Council that the Community Fridge is up and running at Bloomfield and that Calon Wen had donated a box 

of milk.  A camera is to be set up in order that people can view on line what food is available.

f)
Wall near Town Moor.  Cllr M Platt stated that stones have fallen out of the wall which runs along the top end of the Town Moor as children have been walking on this.  
g)
Sunnybank.  Cllr M Platt stated that site traffic is reversing out into the road at the site entrance of the new Sunnybank Estate.  Cllr Rogers agreed to go to speak to the Site Manager about this.

h)
Overgrown Hedges.  Reports were received of hedges overhanging the pavement at Springfield Park and The Crescent.  The Clerk was asked to report these to the County Council. 
i)
Public Footpath.  Cllr Rees had attended a joint meeting to discuss the footpath between the Fire Station and the Library.  All parties agreed that it is a designated footpath and that it should not be blocked off.  Matt Cloud stated that he will ask the County Council to take over this footpath and put signs and fencing up.  The path will be moved over to the right to follow the line of the pavement.  Cllr Rees stated that she hopes to have enough volunteers to lay the footpath down again and that she has some paving stones but will need the material to lay them.  Cllr Walters proposed getting costings of this which Cllr Norcross seconded prior to starting the work.  Cllr Rees informed Council that this needs to be down straight away and that Matt Cloud will say what needs to be done.  The Clerk informed Council that there are no specific funds to cover this and that the cost will need to be vired from the Contingency fund.  
j)
Street furniture.  It was reported that the Chamber of Trade are painting the bollards in the High Street and have power-washed the steps of the Town Hall.  They would like to paint the railings outside the Town Hall and members agreed that this would be in order as long as Karen Bannister was informed out of courtesy.  
43/18  COUNCIL LINK OFFICERS:   (Agenda item 9)

There was nothing to report.
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44/18
FEEDBACK FROM CHRISTMAS LIGHTS COMMITTEE:  


(Agenda item 10)
The Christmas Lights Committee stated that they met with representatives of the Chamber of Trade and the Contractor to discuss this year’s festive lighting.  Unfortunately, the Chamber did not bring anything of value to the meeting just their request that the string lightbulbs be returned to coloured and that the motives be changed to Victorian themed instead of the modern motifs the Council currently uses.  The Committee explained the costs involved with making these changes and explained how much they currently contribute towards the Lights.  The Committee also questioned the lack of a donation from the Chamber for last year’s lighting.  Although the Committee recognise money was spent on the Christmas trees, the usual contribution is normally around £1,500.  It was agreed that this will be looked into.  
The Council felt that the Chamber should be made aware of the history of the Christmas Lights and why the Town Council took them on from the Chamber.  It was agreed that Cllr Rees will attend the next Chamber meeting on 16th July at the Plas Hyfryd to explain the Council’s position.  
45/18
COMMITTEES AND REPRESENTATIVES:  (Agenda item 11)

FINANCE - Meeting annually in December.  
	Sue Rees, Ruth Platt, David Norcross, Elizabeth Rogers, Chris Walters and 
Glinys Meredydd            


PLANNING - Meeting as and when necessary.

	Ruth Platt, Mike Platt, David Norcross, Elizabeth Rogers, Denise Rigby, Sue Rees, 
Lisa Tucker-Jones, Chris Walters.                                                  


CHRISTMAS LIGHTING - Meeting when appropriate.

 

	Ruth Platt, Donna Hole, Elizabeth Rogers, Denise Rigby, Lisa Tucker-Jones, 

Glinys Meredydd, Mike Platt, Chris Walters.


 

AUDITORS - Ruth Platt and D G Norcross. 
REPRESENTATIVES:
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Police Liaison.  Chris Walters and Lorraine Lloyd.

 

Narberth and District Community and Sports Association – Mike Platt and 

Ruth Barnes.

Food Festival – Elizabeth Rogers and Lorraine Lloyd.

Dyfed Powys Health Authority – Community Services Review Group –

Glinys Meredydd.
School Liaison – Sue Rees (Narberth CP) and Elizabeth Rogers (Templeton CP)

Age Concern – Lorraine Lloyd.
Future Forum – David Norcross, Ruth Barnes and Chris Walters.

One Voice Wales – Ruth Platt, Mike Platt and Lorraine Lloyd.

PLANED – Sue Rees.
46/18
RISK ASSESSMENT:  (Agenda item 12)

Members worked through the Risk Assessment and it was agreed to add:

GDPR – Make sure Council are complying with regulations.

Town Clock – Cllr Norcross to carry-out Risk Assessments on accessing the Clock in the Old Town Hall.

47/18
WELSH LANGUAGE POLICY:  (Agenda item 13)

The Clerk reported that she continues to produce the Council’s Agendas and Public Notices bilingually both on the Town Council’s two notice boards in Narberth and on 

the Town Council’s web page.   The Clerk has not received any requests for written or verbal materials to be provided in welsh this year.  The Clerk will inform the Welsh Language Board of this.

48/18
PLENARY POWERS:  (Agenda item 14)

IT WAS RESOLVED to give the Mayor and the Clerk joint Plenary Powers for up to a £500 spend per item during the rest of July and August and to make general/emergency decisions on behalf of the Council if necessary.  All members were in favour of this resolution.
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49/18
MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:  (Agenda item 15)
a)
Civic Week.  Cllr Rogers stated that the Civic Week brochure will be for sale in the local shops soon and asked Councillors to support Civic Week by purchasing a brochure.

b)
Future Forum.  Cllr Norcross stated that the money available from second homes within Pembrokeshire was discussed and that any application for this finance has to come through the Town Council.  Cllr Norcross stated that the meeting was poorly attended.  There are currently three possible applications; the Queen’s Hall; the Play Park drainage and the Chamber of Trade’s Charles Salmon Memorial Garden vision.

50/18   FINANCIAL REPORT:   (Agenda item 16)

50.1 
Income received:

a)
Jelly Egg - Direct Debit -     
 £   457.68
b)
Nat West Interest -


   £         .97 
c)
Jelly Egg insurance for Town Hall - 

   £   379.01 
d)
HMRC VAT reimbursement - 

   £3,228.22

50.2

Payments due:

a)
HMRC N.I. and Employer’s tax payments - 
 £   421.34





b)
Chris Viggars 2 x Castle, 3 x Church -
 £   510.00






c)
Recorded Delivery to Audit Office - 
 £       2.50
d)
One Voice Wales membership - 
 £   412.00


 

IT WAS RESOLVED on a proposal by Cllr Walters which was seconded by Cllr Norcross to make these payments.
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